Council Chambers
Vigo County Government Center
Terre Haute, Indiana

Tuesday, January 7, 2025

Roll call:
Present: Chris Switzer, Mike Morris, Mark Clinkenbeard

Others present: County Attorney Terry Modesitt, Larry T. Hutchings II, Morgan Elkins, Tammy York-Allen, Jordynne Shelton, Kara Wright, Ricky Hammond, Larry Robbins, Bruce Allen, Vickie Albright, Joni Wise, Molly Collett, Loretta Nicoson, Mandy Bales, Kevin Gardner, Chris Eldredge, Stacee Todd, Diana Smith, Danielle Isbell, Katie Mundy, Bill Watson, Bobby James.

Pledge of Allegiance. Chris Switzer called the meeting to order and led the Pledge of Allegiance. He then opened the floor for nominations for President of the Board of Commissioners for 2025. Mike Morris nominated Mark Clinkenbeard for President and Chris Switzer seconded the motion. Upon a voice vote of 3-0, the motion unanimously passed. Chris Switzer then opened the floor for Vice President of the Board of Commissioners and Mr. Morris nominated Chris Switzer as Vice President and Mark Clinkenbeard seconded the motion. Upon a voice vote of 3-0, the motion was unanimously approved with Mark Morris as Secretary. 

Review of minutes/claims. Mark Clinkenbeard then took the floor and welcomed Larry Hutchings as Auditor and Morgan Elkins as Chief Deputy Auditor. Auditor Larry Hutchings presented the Board with payroll dated December 27, 2024 through December 31, 2024 in the amount of $1,406,299.61 and claim docket dated December 27, 204 through December 31, 2024 in the amount of $557,622.09 for a total of $1,963,921.70. Chris Switzer made a motion to approve payroll and claim docket dated December 27, 2024 through December 31, 2024 and Mr. Morris seconded the motion. Upon a voice vote 3-0, the motion for claims and payroll unanimously passed. Mr. Morris then made a motion to accept the minutes and Chris Switzer seconded the motion. With a voice vote 3-0, the motion unanimously passed. Mark Clinkenbeard verified that the total for $1,963,921.70 was in fact a combined total for claims and payroll together. 

Public Comments. Mark Clinkenbeard opened the floor to Larry Robbins, Highway Engineer, to go over contracts. Mr. Robbins presented a 4 year contract with VS Engineering, Inc for County Bridge Inspections. Mike Morris verified that this is a 4 year contract with Larry Robbins stating that the bridge inspections are separated into phases 1, 1a, 2, and 2a that span from 2025-2028. Mr. Robbins stated that bridge inspections are required to be done at least every 24 months and some of the bridges that have critical issues and bridges that need to be inspected on an annual basis are on the 1a and 2a cycle. Mr. Robbins stated that the total cost of the contract is $822,605.00. Mr. Morris verified who is doing the current bridge inspections and Larry Robbins confirmed that VS Engineering, Inc currently does ours and noted that we had a problem with funding with NPO and Collins Engineering inspected phase 2 for the bridges under an INDOT on-call project as the funding for current contract was not available. Larry Robbins stated that the new contract is on an 80/20 funding, 80% from Feds. Terry Modesitt stated that he reviewed the contract noting that these are standard contracts reviewed by INDOT where we had tried to make changes before but they are unwilling to do so. Terry Modesitt stated that after reviewing the contract, there was no cause for alarm. Mike Morris asked Larry Robbins how this cost compares to last year’s contract and Larry said it’s a little higher but since COVID, everything has increased and we are seeing more of a rise than normal, i.e. inspections and salaries. Larry Robbins stated that this is on par with what Collins Engineering was charging the state and the ranges between all would be close. Chris Switzer made a motion to accept LPA in Vigo County with VS Engineering, Inc. Mike Morris seconded the motion. Upon a voice vote of 3-0, the motion was unanimously passed. Mike Morris asked Larry Robbins to remain at podium and referenced Bobby James, who was in attendance at the meeting. Mr. Morris asked for an update with the roads during current winter storm. Larry Robbins stated that the crews were continuing to plow and starting to get into subdivisions. They are trying to get ahead of the roads before the temperatures drop to single digits. Bobby James had nothing to add. Mark Clinkenbeard verified that the following business day will continue normal working hours. Larry Robbins stated that the shifts will at 4pm today and confirmed normal business hours the following day. 
Mark Clinkenbeard asked for any other comments from the public or elected officials. Stacee Todd, Harrison Township Trustee, took to the podium stating that her and her fellow employees are currently not on the county insurance, which was ok with them, but they are requesting to use the county’s free clinic. There is a total of 5 employees that would like to use the free clinic. They currently are on Anthem BCBS insurance. Chris Switzer asked Stacee to stick around after the meeting to speak with Commissioners and Terry Modesitt.
No other comments. 
The next meeting will be January 14, 2025 at 9:00 a.m. Mark Clinkenbeard recessed the meeting at 9:09 a.m. 
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